UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



COUNCIL



7 July 1997



(2.15 p.m. to 3.50 p.m.)



MINUTES





Present:	The Vice-Chair (Mr Jordan) (in the Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Sir Terence Beckett and Mr Hart), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Thomson), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Atkinson, Professor Busfield and Professor Harloe), Professor Crossick, Professor Foweraker, Mrs Frank, Mr Glossop, Professor Gray, Dr Horsnell, Professor Lahiri, Mr Lowden, Mr Melville-Ross, Mrs Nolan, Mr Pertwee, Mrs Tritton, the President of the Students' Union (Mr Halliday) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr Wood).



By invitation:	The President-elect of the Students' Union (Mr Dunn) and the Vice-President-elect (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr van der Straaten).



In attendance:	The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Estates Officer, the Personnel Officer, the Academic Registrar and the Planning Officer.







SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS



CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



 187/97

Members of Council were pleased to hear that the Chair of Council, the Rt. Revd John Waine, was making rapid progress after his recent accident and wished him well.  



 188/97

On behalf of Council, the Vice-Chair welcomed the President-elect of the Students' Union, Paul Dunn, and the Vice-President-elect (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union, Gerard van der Straaten, who had been invited to attend the meeting of Council as observers.



 189/97

The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from the Chair of Council, Dr Crunden, Mr Edwards, Professor Hampson, Professor Nedwell, Mr Owen, Ms Ralph, Ms de Roeck, Professor Sherer and Mr Tomkins.



STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



 190/97

At the request of the Chair and members of Council, the following items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:



Item 10(j): Audit Committee 

Item 13: Membership of Council Committees



�MINUTES 



 191/97

The Minutes of the meeting held on 21 April 1997 (Section A: Unreserved Business) were approved as a correct record.



MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



 192/97

There were no matters arising from the Minutes.



VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT



Financial Situation



 193/97

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the latest financial situation.  The position for both 1996/97 and 1997/98 was satisfactory.  The budget for 1996/97 had set a surplus of £672k, sufficient to undertake a modest programme of capital development and to take small-scale academic initiatives.  By April 1997, it was apparent that the eventual surplus would be closer to £1.2m, so it was agreed to forward spend on the severance provisions fund and on equipment and to accelerate the programme for upgrading the buildings.  As a result of this, the University now expected a surplus of between £500k and £600k for 1996/97.



 194/97

The Finance Committee had approved a budget for 1997/98 showing a surplus of £887k, which was very satisfactory and an improvement on budgets in recent years at this stage of the financial cycle.  The budget had been approved before it was known whether or not University staff would vote in sufficient numbers in favour of a tax-free pay scheme.  An 80 per cent “yes” vote was required, with abstentions counting as a “no” vote; in the event 88 per cent of University staff had voted in favour.  The tax savings would be divided 50:50 between staff and the University, producing additional savings of £300k in 1997/98, £200k in 1998/99 and perhaps £100k in 1999/00, after which the scheme would cease.   The forecast surplus for 1997/98 would, therefore, be higher than that set in the budget.



 195/97

The budget for 1997/98 assumed that the University would meet the HEFCE target for the recruitment of home and EU undergraduate students.  The intake target for October 1997 was 18 per cent higher than that for October 1996 but applications were down by 8 per cent overall.  This was mainly because four departments had raised their standard offer level and if this were discounted, the fall in applications was only 1 per cent overall.  Nevertheless, it would take a very great effort on the part of the Admissions Office and departmental selectors to meet the target, with success depending largely on the number of students in the clearing process.  It was possible that the University would fall short of the target by 70 or 100 students, in which case there would be a shortfall in fee income of £100-120k, and extra costs would be incurred by the popular departments who would be forced to recruit above their targets.  Applications from overseas students were steady and offers of places to postgraduate students were 11 per cent up on last year.



 196/97

A working party would be established with a remit to examine the problem of recruitment.  This would cover issues such as defects in the University’s response to academic trends among school leavers, in its management information, in its liaison with schools and in its procedures for adding new degree schemes to the existing portfolio.



 197/97

The financial position in 1999/00 and 2000/01was much more difficult.  If the net financial impact of reforms brought about by the Dearing Committee of Inquiry into Higher Education was neutral and the Government kept to the long-term public expenditure cuts planned by the previous Government, then the University would face deficits of £1.2m and £1.8m respectively, which was unsustainable.  Moreover, these figures did not include any unexpected adverse shocks, such as the recent abolition of tax credits on the dividends paid to pension schemes, which would hit the University in the form of increased employers’ contributions.  The full impact of this would not be felt until 1999/00 when the estimated cost would be at least £300k.



 198/97

The prospective deficits arose from the lack of diversity in the University’s income streams and its over-reliance on HEFCE grants which would decline steadily for the foreseeable future.  The Report of the Dearing Committee of Inquiry would be published later in July and the Government’s response was expected by October.  The University would, therefore, begin to revise its long-term financial strategy over the late summer and would present a number of options to Council at its meeting in October followed by detailed plans for dealing with the financial problems in January.



 199/97

If the University saw no reason to revise its forecasts of substantial deficits from 1999/00 onwards, it would have to consider a mixture of measures to cut expenditure and generate income.  It might well be necessary to consider using the University’s reserves to invest in new initiatives on a larger scale than had been done so far.  Such investments would only be worthwhile, however, if the investment built on existing strengths, yielded more than bank interest rates and could be successfully managed by existing staff.



 200/97

During discussion, the Vice-Chancellor explained that likely possibilities for major investments included the expansion of successful departments, the establishment of new departments where there was scope for the recruitment of overseas and postgraduate students, and the exploitation of commercial activities such as the English as a Foreign Language Unit.  The Centre for Micro-Social Change in Britain, which ran the British Household Panel Study, was also pursuing the possibility of commercial exploitation of the Panel Study data.



 201/97

With respect to the decline in Home and EU undergraduate applications for October 1997 as a result of raising the standard level of offer, Council noted that this would not necessarily mean that admissions would be lower in the areas concerned.  In general, the increased levels of offer had occurred for degree schemes where there was little difficulty in filling places.  Also, the A level points required for entry to the University were seen by potential students as a sign of the quality of teaching and research, and a rise in the number of points required might, therefore, encourage more academically-strong students to come to the University.  It was also the case that applications had risen in three departments which had radically changed their degree scheme offerings. 



 202/97

Council noted the growing emphasis on transferable skills, a generic term which covered a wide range of skills such as the ability to work in teams, problem solving, report writing, numeracy and communication skills.  The University took the view that its degree schemes already incorporated such skills but that more should be done to identify them explicitly and to assess the skills obtained.  Council also noted that there was considerable input to the content of degree schemes from industry and the professions in certain departments, for example in AFM, Computer Science, ESE, Law and Psychology.   



Dearing Committee of Inquiry into Higher Education



 203/97

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the Report of the Dearing Committee of Inquiry into Higher Education would probably herald the most radical change in the structure and substance of higher education for half a century.  The likely recommendations included:



the replacement of the student maintenance grant system by a loan system; 

a requirement on students to pay a proportion of their tuition fee costs, with the option of taking out a loan;

compulsory training in teaching for all new academic staff;

incentives to encourage more students to take part-time degrees on the basis of a national course credit system;

more investment in an IT infrastructure to enable partnerships of local universities and colleges to provide and receive distance education;

more selectivity in research funding;

more regional collaboration in both teaching and research.



 204/97

The University would be setting up working parties to consider the implications of the Dearing Report.  Preliminary reactions would be reported to the meeting of Council in October with detailed responses in January.



 205/97

During discussion, the Vice-Chancellor explained that the core issue facing the Dearing Committee was the need to identify funding to prevent a further decline in higher education.  It would be necessary to establish a loan system if students were to be asked to pay tuition fees, but such a system would not be acceptable to the Treasury if it counted against the public sector borrowing requirement.   It was likely that institutions would be encouraged to co-operate within their regions in both teaching and research and Council noted that the Committee might still put forward proposals for  “two-plus-two” degree schemes, whereby students undertook their first two years of study at a local college before moving on to university for their final two years. 



Development Land: West Site North



 206/97

The Vice-Chancellor reported that an option agreement would be signed later that week with the developers for the sale of the land at west site north and that a joint application for outline planning permission would then be submitted to Colchester Borough Council.  A response was expected within the next two months.



FINANCIAL SITUATION FOR 1996/97



 207/97

Council received paper C/97/25 and noted the latest financial situation for 1996/97 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meetings on 28 April and 9 June 1997.



 208/97

The Treasurer reported that the latest forecast was for a surplus of £542k, which compared with the original budgeted surplus of £672k approved by Council at its meeting in July 1996 (C.M.207/95 refers) and the surplus of £1.277m reported to the last meeting of Council in April (C.M.109/97 refers).  



 209/97

As reported to the last meeting of Council, the estimated surplus had been such that the Budget Sub-Committee had agreed to a number of additional items of expenditure during 1996/97 (C.M.111/97 refers).  These included an additional £200k contribution to the provision for future severances and £175k on bulk purchase of equipment for the Department of Biological Sciences.   The latest estimate also took account of reductions in projected income of £50k from student fees and of £50k from the residences and catering operations; it also included increased non-staff expenditure in academic departments and the Computing Service of £50k and £70k respectively. 





210/97

The University had been able to produce an acceptable forecast outturn for 1996/97 due to fortuitous savings on backdated VAT recoveries and reduced USS employers’ pension costs.  However, the underlying performance showed that the University had struggled to meet its budget on all core activities with the exception of research grants and contracts. 



FINANCIAL SITUATION FOR 1997/98 ONWARDS



Budget for 1997/98



 211/97

Council received paper C/97/26 which set out the income and expenditure budget for 1997/98 as discussed by Finance Committee at its meetings on 28 April and 9 June 1997.



 212/97

The Treasurer reported that the financial performance of the University had generally been good in recent years, with surpluses above the £500k level agreed by Finance Committee as the minimum acceptable surplus to be achieved.  However, every year the effects of the efficiency cuts in Government funding made setting an acceptable budget increasingly difficult and in preparing the budget for 1997/98, it was important to plan for a continuing cash reduction in Government funding in the years ahead.



 213/97

The budget agreed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 28 April 1997 showed a projected surplus of £536k compared with the forecast surplus of £305k which was reported to Council at its meeting in April (C.M.114/97 refers).  Following a thorough review of all areas of the budget, the budget now put to Council for approval showed a projected surplus of £887k.  The main factors in this improvement were increased overhead recovery on research grants and contracts and the inclusion of the Health and Social Services Institute budget, where income was budgeted to grow by £200k to over £300k in 1997/98.  There were also academic staff savings of £210k and non-staff savings of £70k while the budget assumed a reorientation of the Department of Biological Sciences in the light of the run-down of Pure Chemistry.



 214/97

The overall level of surplus at £887k exceeded the aim of the Financial Strategy of budgeting for a surplus of £500k each year.  However, the University faced a number of opportunities to improve on the budgeted surplus as well as risks to achieving it.  Among the former was the introduction of the tax-free pay scheme, the impact of a successful contract bid to the Public Record Office by the Data Archive, and increased interest rates, while the latter included achievement of the budget for student fee income, maintenance of the research overhead recovery rate, increased inflation rates and the abolition of tax credits on pension fund dividends.



215/97

During discussion, the Vice-Chancellor reiterated that the planned savings in staff costs covered both academic and non-academic staff, although where academic staff were concerned, savings would be concentrated in those departments which were in notional deficit.  The University was aware of the need to invest in new academic staff posts and would be considering further initiatives over and above the existing New Blood and New Initiatives Fund schemes.  Council noted that non-academic staff also played an important part in the success of the University.



 216/97

RESOLVED:	that the budget for 1997/98, with an income and expenditure surplus of £887k, be approved.



�Financial Forecasts for 1997/98 to 2000/01



 217/97

Council received paper C/97/27 setting out the Financial Forecasts for the period 1997/98 to 2000/01 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 9 June 1997.



 218/97

The Treasurer reported that the current forecast surplus of £171k in 1998/99 was quite encouraging, but the forecast deficits in the following years of £1.196m and £1.812m showed the effect of the efficiency gains currently assumed in Government spending plans.  With the restrictions on recruiting Home and EU undergraduate students and the already challenging target for research grants and contracts, it was not realistic to believe that an increase in income could play other than a very small part in eradicating these deficits.  Even if the efficiency savings were reduced in 1999/00, the University would still be required to make savings which would be very difficult to achieve.



 219/97

It would not be sensible for the University to plan to meet the savings required until after the publication of the Report of the Dearing Committee of Inquiry into Higher Education, due later in July, and the new Government’s expenditure plans had been confirmed. 



 220/97

RESOLVED:	that the Financial Forecasts be submitted to the HEFCE on the understanding that a revised Financial Strategy to achieve financial stability would be developed in the autumn, based on clarification of the new Government’s higher education policy and funding plans. 



INSTITUTIONAL PLAN FOR 1997/98 TO 2000/01



 221/97

Council received and noted paper C/97/28 comprising the Institutional Plan for 1997/98 to 2000/01 which would be submitted to the HEFCE, along with the Financial Forecasts, in July 1997 as requested.



REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) 



 222/97

Council received the report and recommendations (Unreserved Business) from the meeting of Senate held on 18 June 1997 as set out in paper C/97/29.



Staffing Matters



 223/97

RESOLVED:	that approval be given for the following members of staff to be granted leave of absence without salary for the period shown:



Professor A Booth (ESRC Research Centre) from 1 February 1998 to 30 April 1998



Dr A Philippopoulos (Department of Economics) from 1 October 1997 to 30 September 1998



Director of Centre



 224/97

RESOLVED:	that Dr David Musselwhite be appointed as Director of the Centre for Latin American Studies for three years from 1 August 1997 to 31 July 2000.



�Deans of School



RESOLVED:



 225/97

(i)	that Ms Françoise Hampson be appointed as Dean of the School of Law for one year from 1 August 1997 to 31 July 1998;



 226/97

(ii)	that Professor Michael Sherer be appointed as Dean of the Graduate School for one year from 1 August 1997 to 31 July 1998;



 227/97

(iii)	that Professor Jim Richmond be appointed as Dean of the School of Social Sciences for one year from 1 August 1997 to 31 July 1998.



(Secretary’s note: this recommendation was approved by Chair’s action subsequent to the meeting of Council)



Change of name of Institute



 228/97

RESOLVED:	that the name of the EURRUS Institute be changed to Pan-European Institute (PEI) with immediate effect.



MINUTES OF COMMITTEES



CAREERS ADVISORY SERVICE COMMITTEE



 229/97

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Careers Advisory Service Committee held on 23 April 1997, together with the Annual Report of the Careers Advisory Service for 1995/96.



FINANCE COMMITTEE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS)



 230/97

Council received the Minutes of the meetings of the Finance Committee (Section A: Unreserved Business) held on 28 April and 9 June 1997.



Accommodation Budget 1997/98 (FC.MM.103-109/97)



 231/97

RESOLVED:	that the Accommodation Budget, resulting in rent increases of 2.9 per cent, and the Accommodation Long-Term Maintenance Programme, be approved. 



INFORMATION SYSTEMS STRATEGY COMMITTEE 



 232/97

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Information Systems Strategy Committee held on 6 May 1997.



HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE



 233/97

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Health and Safety Committee held on 14 May 1997.  



�HM Factory Inspector’s Visit  (SC.MM.21-27/97)



 234/97

Council noted that HM Health and Safety Inspector had visited the University on 4, 11 and 12 November 1996 and 8 January 1997 as a result of which a number of recommendations had been considered by the Committee.  In future, the more significant items arising from the Committee’s meetings would be drawn to the attention of Council through a cover sheet on the Committees’ Minutes.



Ionising Radiation Protection Sub-Committee  (SC.MM.11-14/97)



 235/97

Council noted that the University’s Ionising Radiation Protection Adviser and the Fire and Safety Officer were re-writing the rules governing the use of ionising radiation in the University.  The new rules would be issued shortly as University policy.



Biological Hazards and Genetic Modification Safety Sub-Committee (SC.MM.15-17/97)



 236/97

RESOLVED:	that a revised Code of Practice for work involving blood borne viruses be approved and adopted as University policy.  



Non-Ionising Radiation Protection Sub-Committee (SC.MM.34-40/97)



 237/97

Council noted that a new regulation was being drawn up to cover the mis-use by students of potentially dangerous equipment.



Children on Campus (C.MM.242-244/96)



 238/97

In response to a question from a member of Council concerning the Minutes of the meeting of the Safety Committee held on 13 May 1996 and subsequent discussion at Council, the Estates Officer reported that the Fire and Safety Officer had surveyed all staircases in the University and advised on the action required to make them safe.  The necessary work would be carried out as part of the University’s long-term maintenance programme.



EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP



 239/97

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group held on 16 May 1997.



Equal Opportunities Review of Physical Recreation (EOSG.M.28/97)



 240/97

RESOLVED:	that the recommendations contained the Report of the Review Committee on Equal Opportunities in Physical Recreation, attached as Appendix A to the Minutes, be approved.



Accessibility and Location of Offices (EOSG.M.29/97)



 241/97

RESOLVED:	that the Accommodation Group should have consideration for all accessibility issues resulting from all allocation of officer space, with particular regard to access routes in the case of inter-dependant offices.



�SOCIAL POLICY COMMITTEE 



 242/97

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Social Policy Committee held on 23 May 1997.



DAY NURSERY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE



 243/97

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Day Nursery Management Committee held on 23 May 1997.



Corporate Childcare Scheme (DNMC.M.31/97)



 244/97

RESOLVED:	that a representative of employers contracted into the Corporate Childcare Scheme be appointed as a member of the Day Nursery Management Committee with effect from 1997/98.



DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 



 245/97

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Committee held on 2 June 1997.



ARTS COMMITTEE



 246/97

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Arts Committee held on 11 June 1997, together with the Annual Report of the Committee for 1996/97.  



AUDIT COMMITTEE



 247/97

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 16 June 1997.



Membership and Terms of Reference (AUDC.M.27/97)



 248/97

RESOLVED:	that the revised membership and terms of reference for the Audit Committee, attached as Appendix A to the Minutes, be approved.



Internal Audit Unit Reports: Law Department (AUDC.MM.31-32/97)



 249/97

Council noted the comments of the Audit Committee on the Report of the Internal Audit Unit into the Department of Law, which had identified a number of instances of poor financial control within the Department.  



 250/97

The Director of Finance reported that the key reason for the strong criticism in the Report was that the Department received relatively generous non-pay budgets but had, nevertheless, incurred a substantial deficit.



 251/97

The matter had also been considered by the Budget Sub-Committee.  The Vice-Chancellor reported that the Budget Sub-Committee took the matter very seriously and action would be taken to ensure that such a situation did not recur.  It had agreed that the Department of Law would be expected to eliminate the accumulated deficit over the next three years. The Finance Office would monitor non-pay budgets in departments on a quarterly basis in future and would bring any matters of concern to the attention of the Budget Sub-Committee.  If necessary, the Audit Committee would adjust its timetable of internal audit reviews to investigate specific areas of concern.  Heads of Department would be reminded of their budgetary responsibilities and better training would be provided in future.



 252/97

Council noted that the new Finance system to be implemented in August 1997 would eventually enable departments to have direct on-line access to up-to-date information on their income and expenditure accounts.



STANDING COMMITTEE



 253/97

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Standing Committee held on 17 June 1997, together with the Report of the HEFCE Internal Audit Service.



Strategic Review of Court and Council Membership: Court (CSC.MM.39-42/97)



RESOLVED: 



 254/97

(i)	that Ordinance 3 paragraph 5 be amended to include the Principal of the Colchester Sixth Form College an as ex officio member of Court;

 255/97

(ii)	that Ordinance 3 paragraph 6 be amended to delete the Chairman of the Anglia and Oxford Regional Health Authority as an ex officio member of Court;



 256/97

 (iii)	that Ordinance 4 paragraph 2 be amended to include a representative of the Government Office Eastern Region as an ex officio member of Court.



Strategic Review of Court and Council Membership: Council (CSC.MM.43-45/97)



 257/97

RESOLVED:	that Colin Harker, the Essex Area Director of Lloyds Bank and a member of the Governing Body of Writtle College, be invited to attend meetings of Council as an observer with effect from 1997/98.



Finance Committee (CSC.MM.46-50/97)



RESOLVED:	



 258/97

(i)	that approval be given to the recommendation of the Working Party on Non-Academic Staff Representation that one member of non-academic staff be elected to membership of the Finance Committee and also to serve as an observer at Council, with effect from 1997/98;



 259/97

(ii)	that the composition of the Finance Committee remain otherwise unchanged



AMENDMENTS TO UNIVERSITY ORDINANCES



 260/97

Council received paper C/97/24 setting out proposed amendments to University Ordinances which had been approved by Senate at its meeting on 18 June 1997.



 261/97

RESOLVED:	that approval be given to the proposed amendments to University Ordinances as set out in paper C/97/24 with immediate effect.



MEMBERSHIP OF COUNCIL



 262/97

Council received paper C/97/30 concerning the membership of Council.



Senate Representatives



 263/97

Council noted that the following would continue as members of Council elected by Senate:



Professor Jay Bernstein 

Professor Joe Foweraker 

Professor Tim Gray

Ms Françoise Hampson

Mr Barry Lowden 

Ms Anne de Roeck

Professor Michael Sherer



 264/97

The Registrar and Secretary reported that no nominations had been received for the two vacancies for elected representatives of Senate.  The matter would be pursued and it was hoped to bring forward two names in time for the January meeting of Council.



 265/97

Council noted that the tenth member elected by Senate would be the new Dean of the School of Social Sciences.



(Secretary’s note: Subsequent to the meeting of Council, it was confirmed that Professor Jim Richmond would be appointed as Dean of the School of Social Sciences and would, therefore, be a member of Council)



Students' Union Representatives



 266/97

Council noted that the Students' Union representatives on Council for 1997/98 would be as follows:



Mr Paul Dunn - President of the Students’ Union

Mr Gerard van der Straaten - Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union 



MEMBERSHIP OF COUNCIL COMMITTEES 



 267/97

Council received paper C/97/31 setting out proposals for the membership of Council Committees for 1997/98 as recommended by the Standing Committee.



RESOLVED:	



 268/97

(i)	that the membership of Council Committees for 1997/98 be as set out in paper C/97/31; 



 269/97

(ii)	that the membership of the Arts Committee be amended to include one student member elected by the Students' Union Council.



DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY



 270/97

Council received paper C/97/32 concerning the delegation of authority.



 271/97

RESOLVED:	that authority be delegated to the Chair of Council to act on behalf of Council for the approval of routine matters of business during the summer period.



NOMINATIONS



 272/97

Council noted that members were invited to let the Registrar and Secretary have nominations for the following by Friday 26 September 1997:



Awards of Honorary Degrees for July 1998

Membership of Council with effect from August 1998

Membership of Court with effect from August 1998



DIARY FOR ACADEMIC YEAR 1996/97



 273/97

Council received paper C/97/33 and noted that meetings of Council would be held at 2.15 p.m. on the following dates during 1997/98:



Monday 13 October 1997

Monday 19 January 1998

Monday 27 April 1998

Monday 6 July 1998



DATE OF NEXT MEETING



 274/97

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Monday 13 October 1997 at 2.15 p.m.



RETIRING MEMBERS



 275/97

On behalf of Council, the Vice-Chair thanked the retiring lay members of Council, Mr Robin Tomkins and Mrs Diana Tritton, who had both been lay members of Council since October 1994, for their contributions to the work of Council and the University.  Both would be continuing as members of the University Court



 276/97

The Vice-Chair also thanked Mr Ben Halliday, President of the Students' Union, and Mr Justin Wood, Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union, for their helpful contributions to the work of Council during 1996/97 and wished them success in the future.



 277/97

The Vice-Chair also thanked Professor Martin Atkinson and Professor Joan Busfield, whose appointments as Pro-Vice-Chancellors came to an end after three years, and Professor Sajal Lahiri and Professor David Nedwell, who were retiring as elected representatives of Senate, for their contributions to the work of Council. 



 278/97

Finally, the Vice-Chair paid tribute to Professor Michael Harloe, who would be leaving the University at the end of August to take up his appointment as Vice-Chancellor of the University of Salford.   On behalf of Council, he expressed sadness at losing a good friend to the University who had combined a distinguished academic career with considerable managerial and financial expertise, and who had been largely responsible for the recent upturn in research grant and contract income.  Council expressed its deep gratitude to Professor Harloe for all he had done for the University and wished him every good fortune in his future appointment. 
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